Council on Hemispheric Affairs

Director Larry Birns 1250 Connecticut Ave, N.W. Suite 1C Washington, D.C. 20036, USA T: (202) 223-4975

Death of Democracy: Brazilian President Impeached by Majority of Senate Votes

By Hector Perla Jr., Senior Research Fellow and Laura Sholtz & Liliana Muscarella, Research Associates at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

In a historic vote on August 31, Brazil's democratically elected President Dilma Rousseff was formally ousted by the Brazilian Senate, surpassing the required twothirds majority with 61 votes in favor and 20 votes against.¹ The controversial impeachment formalizes the provisional government of former Vice President Michel Temer and his *Partido do Movimento Democrático Brasileiro* (Brazilian Democratic Movement Party, PMDB), bringing an end to 13 years of governance by Rousseff's own *Partido dos Trabalhadores* (Worker's Party, PT). This decision not only signifies a drastic change in Brazil's government, but it also has major implications for the country's near-term future. Allegations of corruption continue to hang over Temer's interim administration, including leaked audio recordings that suggest that Rousseff's ouster was politically manipulated to halt the charges against congressmen from Temer's cabinet and party.¹¹ Rousseff's impeachment is a devastating blow to Brazil's democracy, constituting a "soft coup"—an undemocratic process of regime change tainted by political malfeasance, selective justice, and a non-electoral transfer of power cloaked in the guise of the rule of law.

What Now?

Interim President Temer and former speaker of the House of Representatives Eduardo Cunha are recognized as the primary instigators of Rousseff's suspension in May of this year.ⁱⁱⁱ While the two have been accused of various acts of fiscal and electoral corruption, the spotlight has been focused primarily on Rousseff's alleged fiscal mismanagement. Following Rousseff's impeachment, Temer was sworn in as Brazil's president and, barring a Supreme Court intervention, receives immunity from further investigation of any crimes that took place before he assumed the presidency.^{iv}

Temer will likely remain in office until the end of 2018. The next presidential elections are scheduled for October 2018 and a new president would take office January 1, 2019. However, with growing discontent from actors along the entire political spectrum, including senators and constituents from Temer's own PMDB, there has been

a good deal of speculation that his presidency may not endure.^v Another impeachment, while a remote possibility, is not unthinkable, especially given the lack of support within Temer's own party and the potential that new allegations of corruption may be brought against him. At that point, the Supreme Court could choose to suspend Temer's presidential immunity and allow for the initiation of impeachment proceedings against him.^{vi}

If Temer were to suffer impeachment before the end of 2016, the Brazilian Constitution requires that new national elections be called within 90 days. Otherwise, if he were to be removed after January 1, 2017, indirect elections within the Brazilian Congress would decide which current senator would assume the position.^{vii} Considering recent strategies by the PMDB, such technicalities could easily be exploited by the Temer administration, further highlighting the murky nature of recent events and calling into question the legitimacy of Brazilian democracy.

Implications for Democracy in Brazil

Rousseff's ouster sets a negative precedent for the country in two ways. On the one hand, it institutionalizes the political abuse of power by politicians seeking to avoid corruption charges. On the other, it shamefully obscures the underlying motive for removing the PT from office: a desire to return to conservative rule and neoliberalism. Both of these strategies subvert the democracy that Brazil has worked hard to uphold.

First, the installation of a new administration with weak democratic standards does not bode well for Brazil, especially given the corruption that has traditionally pervaded its government. The PMDB saw an opportunity to evade charges against its leaders while simultaneously gaining the presidency—an accomplishment that has eluded them at the voting booth for more than 20 years. All they had to do was turn on Rousseff, their electoral coalition partner. Thus, PMDB's leaders led the impeachment of the president, even though an independent federal prosecutor found that she had not violated any fiscal laws.^{viii} This practice, known as *pedaladas fiscais*, or "accounting tricks," has been recently employed by more than a dozen state governors without legal repercussions.^{ix} Meanwhile, Temer has been convicted of electoral fraud and accused of other acts of corruption, but by assuming the presidency he evades existing investigations, such as *Operação Lava Jato*, that would have proven his guilt or his innocence. Such hypocrisy and double standards seriously impugn the legitimacy of the impeachment process and the entire democratic institution.

Temer's interim government almost immediately implemented a far more conservative agenda than the Rousseff Administration with neoliberal ideals that seemed to have been waiting in the wings for an opportunity to be reinstated. Among his first actions was the naming of an all-white, male cabinet, several of whom were under investigation for corruption at the time of their appointment. Additionally, as a costcutting measure, Temer eliminated the ministries of culture, agrarian development,



science and technology, women, racial equality, and human rights (although some were since reinstated due to popular pressure).^x Furthermore, the interim administration wasted no time in rolling back the hallmark of the PT's government: social programs and policies that Rousseff had fought hard to continue.^{xi} Temer immediately slashed funding for programs that benefit the rural and urban poor, women, afro-descendants, the LGBTQ community, and indigenous people.^{xii} These changes augur how Temer will govern now that he has been sworn into office. His radical departure from the policies of the platform under which he was elected as Rousseff's vice president lends further credence to the claim that her ouster is the result of a political witch-hunt rather than a legitimate impeachment process for a criminal offense as required by the Constitution.

It is undoubtable that the non-electoral and undemocratic ouster of Brazil's first female president constitutes a perilous democratic regression for South America's largest nation. In fact, the process constitutes a "soft coup" against the Rousseff presidency and a political attack against the PT.^{xiii} Conservative parties came together to secure what they had been unable to achieve through popular elections: a presidential victory over the PT. By circumventing the electoral process, the impeachment strikes a huge blow to the country's democracy, especially given the advances it has made since the impunity typical of the military government (1964-1985).^{xiv}

The Future of Brazil and Beyond

The PT is not going to accept Dilma's ouster without a fight. On its Twitter page Wednesday afternoon, it posted a letter from the *Frente Brasil Popular* (People's Brazilian Front), which is a coalition of trade unions, progressive and social movement organizations, and political parties. In the letter, the Front promised that, "Our struggle against the coup government and its program of rolling back our achievements will be relentless."^{xv} Protests against the proceedings, which have been ongoing since the impeachment process began, have been increasing and are also likely to intensify in the coming days.^{xvi}

The ramifications of Rousseff's impeachment are not limited to Brazil. The reverberations throughout the Western Hemisphere, where progressive governments are on the defensive against similar right-wing attacks, began immediately when Bolivia, Ecuador, and Venezuela recalled their ambassadors from Brasília. Progressive governments of the region see Brazil as the latest example of the epidemic of "soft coups" that have brought down Pink Tide governments that came to power through democratic elections. Increasingly, right-wing forces opposed to progressive governments and discontent with their social and economic programs—but unable to defeat them in popular elections—have turned to judicial and institutional processes to roll back the left's hold on executive office.^{xvii}

Despite the rhetorical anti-corruption façade that characterized the impeachment proceedings, President Rousseff's ouster was actually a careful orchestration designed to

September 1, 2016 \cdot coha@coha.org \cdot



exploit recent public discontent with her administration's handling of the economy. Temer is nearly as unpopular as was Rousseff, yet he and the PMDB were able to channel common grievances and direct them against President Rousseff in order to capitalize on them politically. Moving forward, Brazil is in the hands of a Trojan Horse government—one that has presented itself as one of the few hopes for democracy while subverting the very institutions that the term represents. The Council on Hemispheric Affairs (COHA) stands with Rousseff and echoes the statement she made while on trial: "Today, I only fear the death of democracy."xviii

By Hector Perla Jr., Senior Research Fellow and Laura Sholtz & Liliana Muscarella, Research Associates at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

^{iv} Piva, Aline. "Brazilian Senate Votes to Proceed with the Impeachment Process despite New Allegations of Corruption in the Interim Cabinet." COHA.org. August 12, 2016. Accessed August 12, 2016. <u>http://www.coha.org/brazilian-senate-votes-to-proceed-with-the-impeachment-process-despite-new-allegations-of-corruption-in-the-interim-cabinet/</u>.

^v "Temer E PMDB Evitam Ajustes Das Contas, PSDB Ameaça Romper Aliança." Jogodopoder.com. August 25, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016. <u>http://www.jogodopoder.com/blog/politica/temer-pmdb-evita-ajuste-conta-psdb-ameaca-romper-alianca/</u>

^{vi} Krishnamoorthy, Nandini. "Brazil Supreme Court Approves Probe on Suspended President Dilma Rousseff - Report." Ibtimes.co.uk. August 17, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016. <u>http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/brazil-supreme-court-approves-probe-suspended-president-dilma-rousseff-report-1576458</u>

^{vii} Orrico, Alexandre. "O que acontece se a Dilma sofer um impeachment?" *BuzzFeed*, February 10, 2015. Accessed August 30, 2016. <u>https://www.buzzfeed.com/alexandreorrico/dilma-impeachment?utm_term=.jdzOGYQvp#.ohZ2Xob6W</u>

^{viii} Weisbrot, Mark. "Brazilian Prosecutor Finds No Crime Committed By Dilma: Will The Law Count For Anything in Brazil?" *The World Post*, July 20, 2016. Accessed August 30, 2016. <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/mark-weisbrot/brazilian-prosecutor-find b 11092200.html</u>

^{ix} Medeiros, Étore. "Pelo menos 17 governadores pedalaram impunemente." *El País*, June 9, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016. <u>http://brasil.elpais.com/brasil/2016/06/08/politica/1465419312_611410.html</u>



ⁱ Lopes, Mariana and Dom Phillips."Brazilian President Dilma Rousseff Ousted in Impeachment Vote" Washingtonpost.com. 31 August 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/the_americas/brazilian-president-dilma-rousseff-faces-final-impeachment-vote/2016/08/30/c85173d4-6ee7-11e6-993f-73c693a89820_story.html

ⁱⁱ Friedman, Uri. "The Slow Implosion of Brazilian Politics." *The Atlantic*, April 19, 2016. Accessed September 1, 2016. <u>http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2016/04/brazil-impeachment-dilma-rousseff/478677/</u>

ⁱⁱⁱ Romero, Simon. "Brazilian Lawmaker Behind Rousseff Impeachment Is Told to Step Down." Nytimes.com. May 05, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/06/world/americas/cunha-rousseff-brazil-impeachment.html? r=0</u>.

^x Paraguassu, Lisandra. "Brazil's Temer sticks to leaner government plan after outcry." *Reuters*, May 10, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-politics-cabinet-idUSKCNoY12KB</u> and

Cruz, Valdo, Leandro Colon and Fábio Brisolla. "Interim President Temer Reinstates Culture Ministry After Artists Protest." *Folha de São Paulo*, May 23, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016. <u>http://www1.folha.uol.com.br/internacional/en/culture/2016/05/1774118-interim-president-temer-recreates-ministry-of-culture-after-being-pressured-by-artists.shtml</u>

^{xi} Brown, Kimberly. "Is Brazil's Government Rolling Back Women's Rights?" *Al Jazeera*, August 21, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016. <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2016/07/brazil-government-rolling-women-rights-160704090348170.html</u>

^{xii} Watts, Jonathan. "Brazil's Interim Government Wastes No Time Erasing Workers' Party Influence." *The Guardian,* May 20, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016.

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/may/20/brazil-rightwing-government-michel-temer xiii Perla Jr., Hector. "Here's Why Some People Think Brazil is in the Middle of a 'Soft Coup.'" *The Washington Post*, April 16, 2016. Accessed August 30, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2016/04/16/heres-why-some-people-thinkbrazil-is-in-the-middle-of-a-soft-coup/

xiv Muscarella, Liliana. "Memories of a Coup in the Shadow of the Olympics." COHA.org. August 25, 2016. Accessed September 01, 2016. http://www.coha.org/memories-of-a-coup-in-the-shadow-of-the-olympics/.

^{xv}"Carta da Frente Brasil Popular à Presidenta Dilma Rousseff." *PT.org,* August 31, 2018. Accessed August 31, 2016. <u>http://www.pt.org.br/carta-da-frente-brasil-popular-a-presidenta-dilma-rousseff/</u>

^{xvi} "Temer Out!' Pro-Rousseff protests rage across Brazil denouncing impeachment." *RT.com*, September 1, 2016. Accessed September 1, 2016. <u>https://www.rt.com/news/357836-temer-out-pro-rousseff-protests/</u>

^{xvii} Perla Jr., Ibid.

^{xviii} "Brazil's Democracy on Trial, Declares Rousseff." *Latin News,* August 30, 2016. Accessed August 30, 2016.

http://www.latinnews.com/index.php?option=com_k2&view=item&id=69822&uid=17952&acc=1&Itemi d=6&cat_id=803650

